Brighton & Hove Older People’s Council

Wednesday 18 May 2011, 10.00 – 1.00pm in Room B35, Kings House 
(Please note date of meeting and venue)
Agenda

1
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
2
Minutes/matters arising from 20 April Meeting

4
Members’ Reports
5
Chair’s Report, including



Meeting with Council Leader; New administration
11.15
Refreshments

6
11.30


Speaker 1: Neil Waterhouse, Service Director for Older People’s Mental Health on services for older people on Brighton & Hove
7
Secretary’s Information, including 



Annual Report 2010-11; Transition arrangements

8
OPC Election: news update

9
12.30
Speaker 2: Mike Finch, Trading Standards, on Older People and Cold Callers

10
Work Plan – update

Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets; Health & Social Care; Waste Collection
11
AOB, including Bali Brasserie lunch arrangements, June 22 
Older People’s Council

Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 18 May 2011, 

in Room B35, King’s House.10.00 – 1.00pm 
Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, John Barry, John Eyles, Francis Tonks, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Jim Buttimer, Bob Gunnell, Harry Steer, Colin Carden, Jane Simmons (10-11am), Pam Lelliott (notes) 
NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.       Apologies and Declarations of Interest

None

2. Minutes/matters arising from 20 April meeting
Accuracy: No changes   


Matters arising: 

(6)
Train travel for older people: to be carried forward on the visiting speaker list.

(3)
New Dynamics of Ageing research programme, John B has been in touch with the 
group
who have invited him to a meeting in the Autumn. Francis has also expressed an 
interest. John to pass on any details to Francis.                                         Action John B
Bob reminded members that the new OPC will need to appoint two directors to the 
Board of Grey Matters by the 2nd July.                                                         Action Jack

Francis is waiting to hear from the Working 50 Plus Group regarding his offer to 
speak 
about the OPC at their meeting.


Albion in the Community Health Screening Project to be added to the future Work 
Plan.









        Action John B
(7)
OPC Election Briefing Sessions: arranged for Friday 20 May, 2-4pm, H.T.H. (John B to run, Bob, and Claire Wardle to support). Monday 23 May, 10-12, B.T.H. (again John B to run, Ed, Claire, Jane and Pam to support). 

(9)
Long life light bulbs cannot be disposed of with ordinary glass. John E informed that anyone selling batteries must have disposal facilities for the public to use. 


John B distributed a proforma for members to record what they do and the meetings 
they attend, etc, which will be passed on to the new OPC members

Action All
3. Reports from Members

Francis reported that he would be standing again for election. 
This month he had attended a LINk and Wellbeing Group meeting. He advised that he had recently spoken with a lady with an interest in standing for election to the OPC but after hearing about the nomination process she had withdrawn. Francis proposed that in future candidates only need to be proposed and seconded, as people are put off by having to get 10 nominations. Jim agreed with this but Ed disagreed. To be discussed in the future.

John B reported that he would not be standing for election. 
Work on the election had been very time consuming this month. He had attended a Sheltered Housing Action Group meeting, a very pro-active group, which achieves much and liaises well with the council. They are opposed to the “floating” Sheltered Scheme Managers arrangement preferred by the council.

John had contacted Andy Renault after his talk at the OPC March meeting with some continuing issues on the Bristol Estate: the very inadequate bus shelter in the area. Also the Wellsbourne Health Centre which is not served by any bus route. Andy passed on names for John to take forward on these issues. Richard Johnson (City Transport) will now attend a meeting in the area. Residents of Albion Hill complained that a seat at the bottom of the hill had not been replaced for many months, so John has written to Gillian Masters to request a replacement seat. John also mentioned a letter from a lady regarding her elderly father who had received extremely poor care in Bournemouth Hospital. John will reply sympathetically but will explain that Bournemouth is outside the OPC’s jurisdiction. We are unable to help directly, but we will provide details of welfare organisations in Dorset for her to contact. Harry said he had heard of similar cases through his work with PAVA.

Harry reported that he would prefer not to stand for election but that he would do so if no other candidates came forward for his area.

He had attended a Portslade Local Action Team meeting which had started as a police initiative but sadly police presence at these meeting is dwindling. 

Jim reported that he would not be standing.

Jim also advised that police presence at his local Forum meetings had dwindled as well - probably due to the big reduction in police funding, although Community Liaison is a high priority.

Colin reported that he would prefer not to stand, but would do so if a suitable candidate from his area did not come forward.

Ed reported that he would not be standing.
He advised that he had been undertaking a personal investigation into the NHS in Brighton. He highlighted the Eye Hospital in Eastern Road which he thought gave good care but that the building and the facilities were very limited with long delays in the out-patients department, and also the main hospital out-patients department where he thought the nursing staff were very good but the building was very dirty.

Bob reported that he would not be standing for election.

Bob passed over all the details he held on the Medical Cards to Pam, and explained that the areas that members cover do not strictly follow the zone boundaries but that it was fairly distributed. Bob confirmed that he would continue with Grey Matters, and advised that their AGM had been moved to August. He said it was crucial to keep the connection between Grey Matters and the OPC, and requested that whoever is appointed Chair should pick up the recorder to record the monthly OPC report. He also said that he would like to do a quick update with all OPC members after the elections, highlighting who they are, what they have done, etc. He suggested this could be done at the end of an OPC monthly meeting. Recent broadcasts had included the Freedom of the City Award for Daw Aung San Suu Kyi and Flt. Lt. Marc Heal. 

John E reported that he would be standing again for election.            
 He had attended a Waste Advisory Group meeting where food waste was being looked into. John distributed a paper from Magpie, showing prices of their individual or communal Green Waste collection service.

4. Chair’s Report
Jack reported that John B and he had met with Mary Mears, who had always treated the OPC courteously and where possible had been as helpful as she could. It is hoped that the new Leader will be similarly supportive. The nomination of councillors to work with outside organisations is to be announced shortly, and the he will pursue the new administration to get a councillor representative for the OPC.

5
Speaker – Neil Waterhouse, Service Director for Older People’s Mental Health for 
Sussex.

Neil thanked the OPC for inviting him to the meeting. He said that this sort of meeting was very useful to him, giving him good feedback. He explained that the Sussex Partnership Trust was the main mental health provider in Sussex: they work closely in partnership with BHCC and The Alzheimer’s Society. He is putting together a new Dementia Strategy and a new Dementia Commissioner, Kate Hurst, has been appointed.

Brighton has the lowest incidence of dementia across Sussex, due to the lower average age of its residents. The Dementia Strategy recognises that early diagnosis and intervention are important. If picked up early people can be helped by engagement and being involved to help stimulate the brain, and then anti-dementia drugs can be prescribed. Later, more support will be needed for the Community Mental Health Service, patients’ carers, and respite care. A new Dementia Crisis Team is to be launched in B&H. Sudden changes to the environment can be stressful for people with dementia and may worsen their condition. Dementia Crisis Teams provide intensive community support so that patients who are in crisis can be helped in their homes instead of having to go into hospital. For people in hospital Mental Health Nurses will work alongside mainstream nurses to get dementia patients out of hospital as quickly as possible. A Dementia-in-Reach Team is to be launched: it is a complementary support service to help people with dementia in care homes and nursing homes, targeting first the failing homes. Although they have limited powers they could encourage BHCC to remove support from homes that are not bought up to standard. A Shared Care Ward is hoped for at the RSCH, which would be dedicated for dementia patients and provide suitable care, ie a quieter ward. Over the next five years dementia will be high profile, and many services in B&H will be in place during the next year. 
Figures and projection levels: a 9% increase is predicted in people with dementia over the next 10 years. In 2010: 3078 people have a diagnosis of dementia, and 2088 are without a diagnosis. By 2021: 3348 will have a diagnosis, and 2271 will be without a diagnosis. This means that there are around 33% of Brighton and Hove residents who do not have a formal diagnosis of dementia but are probably suffering in silence with functional Mental Health problems such as bipolar disorder (query on this figure?).
Neil is working towards an “ageless” service, where any depressed people can see a clinician and be helped to navigate their way through the system, with pathways which are easier to come into and out of. 

Q&A


Q
How reliable is a 5-question assessment for diagnosing dementia?


A
This is not a diagnosis. Blood tests are needed to assess the type of dementia, 


plus a ten minute test. Even if a person does not get a proper diagnosis 



they can be put in touch with the Alzheimer’s Society.

Q    
As part of the Dementia Strategy is more awareness of dementia going to be 


highlighted? People are unaware of services and will GPs receive training?
A
Yes there will be local publicity to increase awareness, and yes, GPs will receive 


training. Dr Christine Beasley is leading on this.

Q
Will any devices be available for dementia sufferers such as tape recorders to help patients recall important details of their previous 24 hour’s activities? 

A
There are many such gadgets available but these have to be purchased privately. 

Q
Is there a telephone helpline?



A
Yes: The telephone helpline number is 0300 5000 101




Q
Will there be a reduction of beds at Mill View Hospital?



A
No, not until the Community Services are in place, when we are confident that we 

are managing in the community, then we will reduce beds.

Neil asked the OPC to help raise awareness of Mental Health issues and to ask 
questions. Jack thanked Neil for his informative talk.
6. 
Secretary’s Information

John reminded members of the “People’s Day” on Saturday 18 June, as the OPC may possibly have a stand. It was agreed that the need for an Older People’s Day should be taken forward by the new OPC. John advised members of the Mears Home Improvements SE Conference, on 2 June. At Fabrica there will be an event on 23 June, 1-5pm, celebrating the everyday experience of older people through stories;  he also reported the details of an organisation called Bloom, a service for older people which uses the internet to highlight useful advice and information sources.  

7.
OPC Election

Leaflets have been widely distributed across the city. Articles promoting the election have appeared in City News and the Argus. There is 8 days to the closing date for candidates and still time to encourage people to register for a postal vote.
8.
Speaker -  Mike Finch, of Trading Standards, on Older People and Cold Callers   
 Mike introduced himself and distributed a draft information document being prepared for older people with advice on dealing with cold callers. Mike is looking into the possibility of supplying some assertiveness training on how to say “NO”. Trading Standards are a small service but they want to train a small number of people who could then train others. Many tactics are used by cold callers – “I just happened to be passing and noticed a tile missing on your roof,” etc. Cold callers will often travel so as not to offend on their own doorstep, and they work in groups and change the group members so they are not easily identified. Yellow door stickers are available to advise that the resident does not want uninvited traders. These stickers are available from the Police and Trading Standards. If worried, or to report an incident, there is a Rapid Action Team on 08454 040506 (local rate call). Although this is a call centre in Kent, they refer the details to the local office who are able to respond within 20 minutes. If the caller is still at the property the team can attend and disrupt the intruder.  Mike advised about the telephone, fax and mailing preference service, where you can reduce or eliminate cold callers. Telephone preference service: 0845 0700707.
9.
AOB
John B collected details of members’ meal preferences for the lunch at the Bali Brasserie on 22 June. Members were asked to pay their costs to John at our next meeting on 22 June, either in cash or with any cheques being made payable to “John Barry”. 

Signed




Chair



Date 






